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October 10, 2007

The Honorable Larry Gossett

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

The enclosed ordinance, if approved, will ratify the Technical Employees Association (Department of Transportation - Supervisors, Interest Arbitration) Collective Bargaining Agreement and two Memoranda of Agreement for the period of January 1, 2005 through December 31, 2007.  This agreement covers nine employees in the Department of Transportation.

The employees work in the Design and Construction Section of the Metro Transit Division of the King County Department of Transportation.  The Design and Construction section is essentially an engineering and architecture firm within Metro, providing support for construction projects.  This bargaining unit consists of the supervisory-level employees in Design and Construction.

In January 2005, an interest arbitrator concluded the bargaining process with the TEA Transit Staff and Supervisors units by issuing a decision and award.  The interest arbitration decision covered a contract term that had expired before the interest arbitration award was issued.  In the spring of 2005, the parties began negotiations for a successor contract, with the assumption that the new contract would cover both the Staff and Supervisors.

Following negotiations and with the assistance of a mediator from the Public Employment Relations Commission, the county and the Technical Employees Association were able to resolve bargaining for the Supervisors unit.  The Staff unit has rejected the county’s offer and will go to interest arbitration.

The package before you is the complete agreement with the Supervisors unit.  The collective bargaining agreement brings the members of the Supervisors unit onto the King County Squared Table, the King County cost-of-living adjustment formula, establishes acceptance of the King County Personnel Guidelines following a short negotiations period that will conclude on October 31, 2007, and places the Supervisors on the King County medical, dental and vision plans.  Other provisions of this contract are also in conformance with King County policy.

The wage settlement places these employees onto the King County Squared Table for the first time and establishes cost-of-living increases for 2005, 2006 and 2007.  The cost-of-living increases for 2006 and 2007 follow the standard county settlement agreed to with other labor organizations.  Those increases are based on 90% of the increase in the All Cities CPI-W Index, September to September; provided, however, that the amount produced by application of the foregoing shall not be less than 2% nor greater than 6%.

The settlement reached is a product of good-faith collective bargaining between King County and the Union.  The agreement compares favorably with other settlements and is within our capacity to finance.  This agreement has been reviewed by the Office of the Prosecuting Attorney, Civil Division.

If you have questions, please contact Richard Hayes, Acting Labor Relations Manager, 

at 206-205-8005 at your convenience.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Ross Baker, Chief of Staff



  Nancy Glaser, Interim Policy Staff Director



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council

Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

James J. Buck, County Administrative Officer Designee, Department of Executive

Services (DES)


Anita Whitfield, Director, Human Resources Division (HRD), DES


Richard Hayes, Acting Labor Relations Manager, HRD, DES

